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December 27, 2021 
 
Mr. J. Michael Brown 
Secretary of the Governor’s Cabinet 
Office of the Governor 
Frankfort, Kentucky  40601 
 
Mr. Jay Hartz 
Director 
Legislative Research Commission 
Room 300, State Capitol 
Frankfort, Kentucky  40601 
 
Ms. Laurie Dudgeon 
Administrative Office of the Courts 
1001 Vandalay Drive 
Frankfort, Kentucky  40601 
 
Dear Secretary Brown, Mr. Hartz and Ms. Dudgeon: 
 
Pursuant to Kentucky Revised Statutes 48.120(3), the Office of State Budget Director is providing the official 
revenue estimates made by the Consensus Forecasting Group (CFG) for the General Fund, Road Fund, and the 
Phase One Master Settlement Agreement (MSA) for the current and next two fiscal years. 
 
The CFG met on December 17, 2021 to reach a consensus on the most probable economic and revenue outlook 
for fiscal years (FY) 2022 through 2024.  A letter with attachments from Dr. Frank O’Connor, Chairman of 
the CFG, memorializes the official revenue estimates decided by the CFG at the December meeting.    
 
Detailed revenue estimates are attached to this letter. The official revenue estimates were based on a 50:50 
blend of the November 2021 control, or baseline, forecast and the optimistic forecast from IHS Markit. 
Revenue forecasts for the control, pessimistic, and optimistic assumptions are prepared separately by OSBD 
for consideration by the CFG.  Each of the three revenue forecasts is driven by the national economic forecasts 
prepared by IHS Markit that feed into the state macroeconomic model (MAK) to generate the three distinct 
economic forecasts for the Commonwealth.  The combination of the national and state models provide the 
economic assumptions for the state revenue models.  Consensus for both the General Fund and Road Fund was 
reached by combining the control and optimistic economic and revenue forecasts in an equal 50:50 blend.  
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The estimates for FY22 that the CFG developed on December 17, 2021, are an official revision to the enacted 
estimates for FY22.  For comparison purposes, the official enacted General Fund estimate for FY22 was 
$11,849.8 million.  The new official estimate for FY22 equals $13,791.9 million, which is $1,942.1 million 
higher than the previously enacted estimate.   A summary of the new official estimates is listed below. 
 
Fiscal Year General Fund Road Fund MSA Revenue 
2022 $13,791,900,000 $1,680,100,000 $114,900,000 
2023 $14,085,800,000 $1,719,900,000 $108,400,000 
2024 $14,684,000,000 $1,676,700,000 $102,200,000 

 
OSBD will continuously monitor the financial situation of the Commonwealth through monthly reports 
prescribed in KRS 48.400 (1) and more detailed quarterly reports in accordance with KRS 48.400 (2).  
 
Sincerely, 

 

 
John T. Hicks 
State Budget Director 
 
Copy with attachments to: 
 Senator Robert Stivers, Senate President 
 Representative David Osborne, Speaker of the House 
 Senator Chris McDaniel, Chair, Interim Joint Committee on A&R 
 Representative Jason Petrie, Chair, Interim Joint Committee on A&R 
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